
                                                        NEWS SHEET12 .                                                                 25nd of May 2018.
A Thuismitheoiri, Staff, B.O.M. members, Friends of Castlehackett N.S. and Voters on Referendum Day,
Táimid tagtha go dtí deireadh na bliana! Is álainn an áit í an scoile le bheith ann ag an tráth seo ach go háirithe I gcónaí. An Samhradh buaillte linn, fáinleoga fiosracha le feiceáil, glórtha na bpáistí ag spraoi faoin ngriain, go leoir cluichí spóirt, turais scoile agus ár ndóigh neart foghlama. We extend a special welcome to all the community who will be voting in our school today. Please find and read the highlights since our last issue below (all previous issues are available to read on www.castlehackettns.ie ) and many thanks to you all for the contribution you’ve made in ensuring another very memorable academic year in Castlehackett N.S.!
1. Our Castlehackett 8k 2018 is now only 16 days away! You’ll be well able to hack it! For a small school like ours an 8k is way more than just a fundraiser. It’s a massive open day. We’ll get people talking and of course we’ll also meet old friends!While we have more preregistered at this stage than any previous year, the organising committee would still encourage as many of you and your friends to register now before the big day itself. There are still a limited number of technical shirts available and registration is only €15 (€20 on the day). June 10th is a fantastic opportunity for us all to showcase our school, our community and our warm Castlehackett welcome. Trying to get traction for an 8k is always the biggest challenge. We’ve always succeeded in the past due to all your support. However can I once again ask you all to give one final push at INVITING as many friends, family members and phone contacts as possible. As you know they will not be disappointed with our event! A special word of thanks at this stage must be given to all our sponsors and helpers. Should any of you be in a position to source any further sponsorship it would be hugely appreciated. As we are preparing all the food ourselves once again this year, everybody’s support in making a loaf or two of sandwiches at home and perhaps also bringing some sweet items for all our guests would be hugely appreciated. These items can be left in at the school from 8am on the day itself.  I’m confident that the reception given by Castlehackett N.S. will have participants talking for weeks after the event as it always does! Reread the 8k documents that were circulated recently re the committee’s vision for this year’s 8k. The vision always changes slightly from year to year. Also note that a copy of our 8k 2018 race plan will be issued very shortly. Should you wish to discuss any point on this plan with me please do so at any time. Finally, can I remind you all that the proceeds of all our 8ks have helped ensure and will continue to ensure that we willbe in a position to commence (and subsequently progress) our outdoor development to include our athletics track this summer! Details of this exciting project which is to be completed in phases are posted on the front door of the school!
Please see “Castlehackett 8k 2018 By Numbers” below for an insight into what we all have achieved so far in getting our event up and going! 

	“Castlehackett 8k 2018 By Numbers”
50 sponsors to date and still counting!
€350 worth of prizes on the day!
6 is the number of prize winners on the day!
1 is the number of official A.A.I. race course measurements certificates obtained!
15 is the number of refuse bags of litter collected along the 8k route in a recent tidy up for our visitors! 
160is the number of preregistrations to date!
10 is the number of committee meetings held to date!
100 plus is the number of flags that will be erected along the route on the day!
2000 is the number of race fliers circulated!
200 plus is the number of tasks identified by the race committee to ensure the smooth running of the event!
1000 plus is the number of text messages sent in inviting participants on the day! 
400 is the number of water bottles needed on the day!
10 plus is the number of raffle prizes that will be raffled! (tickets can be purchased on the day)
30 plus will be the number of Castlehackett 8k Facebook posts! (Please like and share)
62 is the number of pupils who will benefit from the event! Lucky them!
6is the number of major events attended to promote the event!
300 is the number of technical shirts ordered! (Increased due to demand!)
1000 + is the number of collective hours committed to the event to date by the community!
3 is the number of parishes the 8k route travels through!
60 plus is the number of “event outline letters” that will be delivered door to door in total to each house on our 8k course. Well done to all of our neighbours for the kilometres of atmosphere created on the day. This is unique to Castlehackett 8k!
8000 years is the age of some of the stone age monuments visible along the route!!
50 is the number of numbers not included here! (Only because we believe in brevity!)
1 is the ranking we’ve humbly given ourselves for being the biggest and best Rural Community 8k Run, Jog or Walk events in the West of Ireland if not the country this year!   

2. Our recycled clothes collection is ongoing throughout the year. Please keep supporting as all funds go directly to our Parents Association for various projects for our pupils.
3. Short individual notes regarding the cost, bus times, clothes to bring etc. for our school tours on Tuesday 26th of June will issue as soon as all the particulars have been obtained. The 4 junior classes are going to Turoe Pet Farm this year. The 4 senior classes are going to “Let’s Go” in Athlone.
4. Many thanks to the Bligh family connection who are once again making a donation of £1000 to the school. We thank them most sincerely and are disappointed they are not in a position to visit us this year. Their very generous donation will go towards educational projects within the school. 
5. We are all looking forward to welcoming our 6 new infants to the school on Wednesday the 13th of June! The new pupils are to be brought to the infant room for 8:50am and they are to be collected at 12:30pm!
6. Many thanks to all the staff who will be engaging their pupils in “Friends For Life” resilience training, R.S.E. and farm, road and water safety over the coming weeks in S.P.H.E . A detailed new S.P.H.E. policy has been drafted by two staff members. We thank them for their hard work. A system to review a policy/school self-evaluationper term involving all staff members has now been implemented. This action displays a whole school commitment to maintaining the highest standards of teaching and learning within our school.
7. [bookmark: _GoBack]Pupils in Castlehackett N.S. are not to have any smart phone access and parents are asked not to purchase any such device as either a birthday gift or a Confirmation present in the future as possession of same has impinged negatively on pupil/staff experiences within the school in the past. Internet usage at home must also be monitored at all times. “Parents’ Guide To A Better Internet” that is being circulated to all parents along with this News Sheet will help advise parents when their children become social media users in secondary school. For their own safety children should not become social media users before then. Also in order to maximise your child’s attention for teaching and learning I urge parents not to give their children any game console access eg X-Box/Playstation access (disable the functionality that enables your child to play against friends/strangers online at all times!) during the school week and to limit the screen time given at weekends. I realise parenting has never been more challenging but all anybody wants at the end of the day is to see the children flourish at school. Lets create the environment for this to happen. 
8. Swimming and Yoga lessons are going very well. We thank our P.A. for covering the cost of all the yoga lessons for the pupils.
9. Tin Whistle lessons with Matt Cunningham will soon be finishing for this year for pupils from 1st class to 6th class. Progress has been remarkable. Keep up the practice! The cost for term 3 is €10 per pupil. This is to be paid on Wednesday 13th of June (a text alert will issue). 
10. Well done on the support you give your child in promoting reading with our ongoing reading drives. Please also consider entering your child in the annual summer reading challenge organised by your local library. It’s an opportunity not be missed.
11. Many thanks to all the staff who will be participating in professional development courses once again during their summer holidays. We really appreciate their commitment and professionalism and we acknowledge how this adds so positively to the teaching and learning that takes place in Castlehackett N.S. every day.
12. Class allocations (unchanged for next year), End Of Year testing, Book Lists, Book Rental Scheme, Updated Enrolment Forms, End Of Year Reports, an official outline of the school uniform and the new school calendar are all being actively worked on at the moment. Details regarding these items will be communicated in the near future (most of these itemswill be available to read from our fabulous school website very shortly. A text alert will issue. Our school enrolment form and a blurb regarding the official school uniform are already available to read and download from our website).
13. Our Special Educational Needs (S.E.N.) support teaching allocations for pupils with s.e.n. and for larger group intervention work will be communicated in early September 2018. The s.e.n. dept. is enthusiastically working on it at the moment. Many new ideas, content and approaches are currently being explored! Please note pupils with s.e.n. do not need reports to be updated when transitioning to secondary as may have been erroneously communicated to parents in the past. While any psychological re-testing can be a useful exercise in and of itself, it’s certainly not required to access s.e.n. supports in secondary schools and the school will not be providing psychological assessments to facilitate such requests.I have received a letter from the N.E.P.S. Regional Director outlining this correct position on this. Copies of this letter have been circulated in the senior room. Should any other parent want a copy please just request it.
14. All the pupils are participating in an art competition to promote our 8k. There will be a lovely prize for each classroom winner and all the pieces will be on display on the day of the 8k. Pupils are also in training for their 1k fun run on Friday the 8th of June. 1k benchmark times will be set on Wednesday 6th of June. We’re very confident that all pupils will then set personal best times on the Friday!
15. Our annual sports day will take place during school time on Monday 25th of June weather permitting. 
16. Our 10 minutes of exercise at 10 o’clock every day (aka 10@10) and our active school week has been replaced with our daily 1k training runs in each classroom!
17. Cycling training will take place for the senior room pupils over 4 consecutive Mondays starting on Monday 21st of June!Pupils are asked to bring in their bicycles for these lessons. We thank a staff memberwho has compiled a detailed grant application in an effort to obtain council funding to get the €20 cost per pupil covered. We understand that our efforts are welcomed and appreciated especially by those families with more than one pupil in the senior room. We want our pupils to be safe on our very busy roads this summer and we don’t want cost to be an inhibiting factor for any family. Also note that the pupils will be taken on a cycle to Cnoc Meadh on Friday June 22nd. We will be leaving the school at 10:00am. The route has been planned and extra adult cyclists recruited to help supervise the expedition! Lunch will be enjoyed on the summit! Unfortunately the school is not in a position to provide bicycles for this cycle. Also should you wish your child not to participate please state this in a note to the school and supervision will be organised for your child in another classroom. It will be understood that you wish your child to participate if no note is received. Please cycle with your child in the lead up, to increase their cycling stamina. Try and get up to 30 minutes of being able to cycle steadily without taking a break. The off-road cycling track in Belclare Playground is ideal to give young cyclists simple independent cycling practice. Graduating onto a quieter road is the next step. This requires closer adult supervision as you can appreciate. Tyre pressure should always be near the maximum as written on the bike tyre. Cycling on flat tyres makes covering longer distances very difficult. Also cycling glasses at this time of year should really be worn in our area to avoid the fly in the eye situation!Watch for the cycling offers in Aldi or Lidl, where a quality pair can be purchased at a reasonable price. (Don’t get them too dark. Remember they may well protect your child from getting a nasty eye infection). Reasonably priced cycling helmets can also be purchased in these stores. 
18. Congratulations to our hurling team who have reached the semi-final of the Anthony Murphy Cup. Well done also to our football team who are now well placed to reach the finals of the Raftery Cup, Acorn Cup and the Cumann na mBunscol finals in both football and hurling! Support is always welcome. Well done also to our school soccer team who competed admirably in the Archbishop McHale College soccer competition last week. I’m tremendously proud of our panel of players both boys and girls and I’m also very grateful to all the families who wash the school jerseys night after night and have them dry again for the next day! Míle buíochas.
19. Every year we loose a family or two due to transitioning to secondary level. On this occasion as there are no younger siblings it’s the Monaghan family. We are also loosing the Forde family who are relocating to Co. Mayo. I thank both families for their support over the years. They will always remain close friends of Castlehackett N.S. 
20. Congratulations to the children in 2nd class who made their First Holy Communion on Saturday May 19th. It was a beautiful ceremony and we are very grateful to David Reilly (class teacher), Fr Loftus, altar servers and all the parents involved for all the perfectly coordinated /practiced work involved. A special word of thanks must be expressed to all our choir singers from the senior room who gave freely of their Saturday morning so that our second class would have a choir on the day. The inclusion of a one day retreat for second class to Knock shrine in preparation for the big day proved a very worthwhile exercise this year!
21. We wish our girls basketball team and their coach Jonathan Farragher the very best of luck in the Treacy Cup competition to be held in Annagh Hill National School on Wednesday 30th of May! We thank all our coaches for sacrificing their school lunch breaks to train the pupils every year.
22. Our final school assembly for this year takes place on Monday 11th of June @ 9am. There will be a celebratory tone to the occasion! Singing, a traditional music session, poetry and comedy acts will form part of this the final assembly for our sixth class and the Forde family! The pupils and staff are really looking forward to it already!
23. A transitioning programme for all 6th class pupils will take place at the end of June! The content and delivery approach is being worked out at the moment. Many thanks to all involved. We simply want our 6th class to get the best possible start in secondary school. We all appreciate that this can be an emotionally charged developmental stage for young teenagers.
24. Our proactive approach to the pupils’ health and wellbeing will conclude with their final individual health and wellbeing session to be carried out at the end of June. With information gleaned from pupil interviews in term 2 we were able to take proactive steps to ensure escalation was not an issue. We care in Castlehackett N.S. about our pupils’ emotional health while at the same time understanding that we must train them to be resilient. It would be very foolish for us to become snow ploughs for our children. This wouldn’t be training them for the world we live in.
25. A detailed grant application was made under “clár” to obtain funding to progress our outdoor development. Many thanks to all involved. The many late nights are very much appreciated! Unfortunately we have just learned that we have been unsuccessful. However this minor setback has not and will not deter us. All the supporting documentation has subsequently been forwarded to Mr Seán Canney T.D. who has kindly been in contact with Mr Richard Bruton (Minister of Education). An email has been received from Mr Bruton and I’m happy to report at this stage that he is “making enquiries about the development at Castlehackett National School and I will write to you again as soon as possible”. Should you be in a position to push our case again/further with anybody who might well be in a position to influence funding allocations for projects such as ours please do so. We are simply not going to take no for an answer. It’s all for the children. They deserve it.
26. Many thanks to Tiny Tots for donating an outdoor plastic play box with a cover to the school. This has been recently filled with sand and is placed in the shelter for those damp wet break times we just sometimes get! The infant room are really enjoying it.
27. Many thanks to the P.A. for supplying the school with footballs, basketballs, sliotars and hygienic hydration bottles recently. This is much appreciated.
28. Our end of year Mass/Graduation mass will take place on Wednesday 27th of June at 11am. This will be followed by the annual Bligh awards presentation to all our 6th class pupils for all their amazing achievements both inside and outside the classroom over the past 8 years! We will be taking stock of all of these on the day! All parents and grandparents are welcome to attend.
29. Noelle Gannon (infant room teacher currently on maternity leave) will be taking a period of unpaid parental leave directly after the summer holidays. We are delighted that Jonathan Farragher will be in a position to continue covering for Noelle at this time.
30. €112 was raised for Aoibhinn’s Pink Tie charity at Easter time. Many thanks to all the pupils for contributing.
31. Have you noticed all the new signage outside the school? Many thanks to Abbey signs for doing such a fantastic job.
32. Our vegetable garden is showing signs of growth. Well done to the pupils for taking care of it on a rota basis every day. Our type of gardening is “process gardening” and well and good if we have some end products too at the end of the growing season! Our latest challenge is to identify an invasive weed that has appeared in recent weeks. What is it’s name? Where did it come from? Why competition from weeds has to be controlled? And how best to eradicate weeds organically? The Teaching and learning surrounding gardening might well centre around this area for the next teacher lead in-class briefing session. The “Farmers Best Friend” the earthworm might well form another session. We let nature direct us in this domain.
33. Watch out for our Headfest art in Headford town submitted by pupils in the middle and junior rooms recently. Well done to all involved. Winners to be announced soon.
34. Many thanks to the parents and staff who have aided me to no end in ensuring our school Facebook page, the school website, the 8k Facebook page and 8k website are very professionally maintained and updated regularly. They really are worth a view. Fantastic work.  
35. Scratch programming lessons are currently being investigated by a member of staff. It would be nice to afford the pupils this learning experience as a snappy activity in between the class teacher’s timetabled curricular work. 
36. Sporting fixtures: Last preliminary round of the Raftery Cup football competition takes place in Belclare on Thursday 24th of May at 6:45pm. The Treacy Cup girls’ basketball competition will be held in Annagh Hill N.S. on Wednesday 30th of May @ 10:30am. The boys Cumann na mBunscol football final is on during school time in Lough George on Thursday May 31st (time t.b.c). The semi-finals and finals of The Anthony Murphy Hurling Cup are now on the same day at 6:45pm in Sylane. The semi-final and final of The Acorn Football Cup is on Monday the 28th of May at 7pm in Caherlistrane. The school is also participating in the Raftery Cup football finals in Corofin on Friday the 8th of June (time t.b.c.). Finally the preliminary qualifiers for the Cumann na mBunscol hurling takes place on Thursday the 24th of May @10:30am in Sylane! That’s the latest at the time of going to print! Castlehackett N.S. for sport! Support is welcome at all these matches.
37. Dates for your diary: School is closed on Friday 25th of May, Friday the 1st of June and Monday the 4th of June. The school closes at 12 noon on Thursday the 28th of June for the summer holidays and reopens on Monday the 3rd of September.
38. Staff will be attending one day seminars in child safeguarding and p.e. before the summer holidays. The school will remain open as normal on these occasions. Sub teachers have been appointed.
39. Our eighth and final swimming lesson will take place on Tuesday the 5th of June. All pupils from 2nd to 6th class participate annually in this activity! It’s a fantastic and rare opportunity for so many classes to be afforded this experience.
40. School reports will issue in June.
41. Enrolment drives are incessant for any small school like Castlehackett N.S.  I’m available to meet prospective new families to the area any time. Please inform neighbouring families of this. Our next big open day is the day of our Castlehackett 8k on Sunday June 10th! 




I apologise as always for the length of our News Sheets. If we didn’t have as wide a reading audience and so much going on in the school it would be considerably shorter! I trust you can understand why with a school context like ours, detailed communication plays such an important role! This undiminished approach has paid dividends and will continue to do so into the future! Haven’t a number of new enrolments just been secured and more enquiries have recently been received?! Finally, as this is the final News Sheet of the year, I want to take this opportunity to wish you all a happy and a safe Summer. Well done on another memorable year. I hope all the children get a well-deserved break over the holidays. All the staff of the school are already eagerly anticipating 2018/2019!  Samhradh sona!

Beir bua agus beannacht,

              Fergal Ó Neachtain, príomhoide

P.S. Many thanks for taking the time to read this the final News Sheet for 2017/2018.
